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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department





June 5, 2013
Present:  Commissioners Christie, Hersh, Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Accountant Johnson and Executive Assistant Lemire.  

Also Present: Selectmen Cunningham and Petropoulos, Art Campbell
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m.
MINUTES

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF MAY 13, 2013 AS AMENDED.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF JUNE 3, 2013 AS AMENDED.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Since Selectmen Cunningham and Petropoulos were present at the meeting to discuss GELD’s Payment-in-lieu-of taxes, Mr. Kelly recommended moving the PILOT agenda item forward.  All agreed.

PILOT (PAYMENT IN LIEU OF TAXES)

Mr. Kelly stated that he and Commissioner Lindemer had met with Selectman Cunningham and Town Manager Haddad earlier to discuss ways to lower the contention between the Boards over GELD’s Payment-in-Lieu-of-Taxes (PILOT).  To continue the discussion with the Light Board, Selectmen Cunningham and Petropoulos were in attendance representing the Town.
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the items that were discussed earlier in the day.  
· It was decided there will be a post mortem done on GELD’s permitting process to see if lessons can be learned to improve the process for the future.
· GELD will be involved in the Green Communities analysis and there will be a thorough cost/benefit analysis done before presenting to Town Meeting.

· Selectman Cunningham noted that a committee had yet to be formed and they would like GELD’s participation

·  Permitting fees may be waived for the new GELD facility
· This would be between $30k - $35k
· Option of PILOT at $30k but allocate in such a way that the Conservation Commission (ConCom) would not benefit – dedicate specific dollars to specific purposes like we do with Police Dispatch now

· Look at options for ConCom to purchase GELD controlled land with specific focus on the Sandy Pond parcel (to recoup the Downes property purchase)

· Selectman Cunningham noted that he believes ConCom would be interested in the Sandy Pond parcel; they currently have no money but should have an adequate amount by the end of the year
· GELD could be involved in the permitting process for new construction to encourage efficient electric heating options to increase kWh sales.

The BoS goal is to get the PILOT back to $30K and GELD’s goal is recover the additional expenses incurred during the permitting process and to get the maximum benefit for the ratepayers. 
Selectman Petropoulos recommended suspending the PILOT change until the results of the post mortem are in.  Mr. Lindemer responded that he doesn’t want to go through this conflict all over again and would rather resolve it now.  It was decided that Manager Kelly and Town Manager Haddad will work together on the post mortem as long as 
Mr. Haddad is willing to participate – he was not at the meeting to accept the assignment.

Mr. Kelly reiterated that the BoS goal is to get the PILOT back to $30k.  Mr. Hersh stated that he does not believe this is the right time.  Mr. Cunningham disagreed.  Mr. Lindemer explained that GELD gave up 6 – 7% of the building budget due to the additional expenses with the permitting process – he believes reducing the PILOT is a small recourse to recover some of those funds.  He also believes he is defending what he is charged to do as commissioner by reserving capital for the ratepayers.  He is not inclined to reinstate the PILOT to the previous level at this meeting.

After some additional discussion, Mr. Hersh and Mr. Lindemer said they could be open to returning the PILOT to $25k for the Town and $5k for Police Dispatch at some point in the future.  
Mr. Kelly stated that his goal would be to have the post mortem done within the next 100 days. The Selectmen agreed, thanked the Light Board and left the meeting.  
MANAGER’S REPORT
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Outages were discussed. Mr. Kelly notified the Board that there was a half hour outage this morning on lower Martins Pond Road due to a squirrel.  The outage did not affect 127 customers in the Old Dunstable area because that side of town is now fed from Hoyts Wharf Road – only 40 customers were affected by the outage.
13 new poles were installed and 7 poles were removed since the last meeting.  The total number of poles replaced to date is 109.  

KWh sales for May were down 2.7% but year-to-date sales are still up 2.4% for 2013.  
Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report.  There were several callouts and two overtime outages since the last meeting.

Cash is steady. 

The number of Dig Safes remains high – there were 73 Dig Safes last month.
The new bucket truck arrived last week and sat outside in the rain for one night.  When the crew began loading the tools the following day, it was discovered the compartments were full of water.  The Kiley Company is taking the truck back and disassembling, reassembling and resealing all of the compartments.  Accounting is holding the final payment check until the truck is returned in working order.

GELD had a skeleton crew on Friday, May 31, 2013 due to half of the line crew covering for an employee funeral in Concord.
The regional network service (RNS) charge is increasing by 15.2% effective for the June 1, 2013 through May 31, 2014 transmission year.  The forecasted increase was 14%, so it was slightly higher than expected.  Our lobbyists and lawyers continue to challenge the transmission increases and request accountability on all transmission projects.  

LETTER TO CUSTOMERS

This agenda item was not discussed.

BOARD REORGANIZATION

Due to the recent election, Mr. Kelly recommended that the Groton Electric Light Board reorganize.

After some discussion, Mr. Hersh MOVED:


TO ELECT MR. LINDEMER AS CHAIRMAN

 The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:


TO ELECT MR. HERSH AS CLERK

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES 

The Board was updated on the progress of GELD’s office and garage facilities. 
Mr. Yanchenko of Helene Karl Architects is meeting with the CDR Maguire Group on Tuesday, June 11 to assess the recent changes and perform a final review of the documents.  Mr. Kelly is cautiously optimistic that the process will move to the construction documents phase.
One of the open issues before construction is finalizing the land swap for the former MacGregor property which requires Board of Selectmen sign off.  This is scheduled to occur at the July 1 BoS meeting.

Mr. Kelly distributed a letter and bill for $32,228 for additional services rendered by CDR Maguire.  The services include additional meetings attended and updated drawings/plans with Conservation Commission, Planning Board and the Station Avenue Design Review Committee.  

After some discussion, Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO APPROVE AND PAY THE CDR MAGUIRE INVOICE FOR $32,228 AS SUBMITTED.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

TRENDS STRATEGY

Mr. Kelly could be involved with future land use and planning issues regarding new construction and the permitting process in Groton.  There may be an opportunity to increase sales by offering efficient electric heating options on new construction. 
Mr. Hersh cautioned about carefully considering any recommendations based on past experience.
SOLAR UPDATE
The Board was updated on the progress (or lack of progress) on the Natural Heritage issues regarding the potential solar farm on GELD’s Nate Nutting Road parcel.  
Mr. Kelly noted that since we have exhausted all standard channels, GELD will be gathering support to go to the secretary of Energy and Environmental Affairs directly.  
POWER SUPPLY

OPEN POSITION

A screen shot of Mueller’s daily consumption for all meters was distributed to show how the heat wave (at the end of May, beginning of June) and air conditioning use affects kWh sales.

Mr. Kelly distributed GELD’s On Peak and Off Peak Power Position for July 2013 through October 2015.  He updated the Board on what the purchase prices came in at for last month’s power purchases.
He explained that the December 2012 forecasted prices for May 2013 were 15% lower than the actual prices and current prices are in the mid $30’s per megawatt-hour.  He believes there is a chance for more affordable power in the near future. 
Mr. Kelly mentioned that prices have gone up for Calendar year pricing for 2014, 2015 and 2016.  He noted pricing for July/August 2013 was higher than he would like to see but pricing for winter months (December 2013, January/February 2014) was almost identical to this time last month.
After some discussion, Mr. Kelly recommended purchasing a .5 MW strip of Around the Clock (ATC) power for December (2013), January and February 2014 and no additional purchases at this time.  
After some additional discussion, Mr. Hersh MOVED:

TO AUTHORIZE THE MANAGER TO PURCHASE A .5 MW STRIP OF AROUND THE CLOCK (ATC) POWER FOR DECEMBER 2013, AND JANUARY/FEBRUARY 2014. 
The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER’S GOALS

Mr. Hersh distributed a preliminary copy of Mr. Kelly’s 2013 Annual Review and discussed his performance against his 2012 goals and his goals for 2013.  The Board members would like time to review the information and asked that this agenda item be added to next month’s meeting.  Mr. Lindemer also asked for the manager salary information for the utilities that GELD compares to as well as the salaries for all Massachusetts managers.  Mr. Kelly said he would forward the salary information.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS
No new/other business.
It was agreed that the next meeting is scheduled for Monday, July 8, 2013 at 
7:00 p.m.  
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 8:58 p.m.





Respectfully submitted,






Tammi Lemire






      Executive Assistant 





Approved by Clerk:
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